## University of Massachusetts Boston

## ScholarWorks at UMass Boston

**Gerontology Institute Publications** 

**Gerontology Institute** 

2-16-2013

# Implications of Rhode Island's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver for Block Granting Medicaid and Other Retrenchment

Edward Alan Miller University of Massachusetts Boston, edward.miller@umb.edu

Divya Samuel University of Pennsylvania, divya.samuel@gmail.edu

Susan Allen Brown University, susan\_allen@brown.edu

Amal Trivedi Brown University, amal\_trivedi@brown.edu

Vincent Mor Brown University, Vincent\_Mor@brown.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.umb.edu/gerontologyinstitute\_pubs

C Part of the Elder Law Commons, Gerontology Commons, Health Law and Policy Commons, Health Policy Commons, Public Administration Commons, and the Public Policy Commons

#### **Recommended Citation**

Miller, Edward Alan; Samuel, Divya; Allen, Susan; Trivedi, Amal; and Mor, Vincent, "Implications of Rhode Island's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver for Block Granting Medicaid and Other Retrenchment" (2013). *Gerontology Institute Publications*. 90. https://scholarworks.umb.edu/gerontologyinstitute\_pubs/90

This Research Report is brought to you for free and open access by the Gerontology Institute at ScholarWorks at UMass Boston. It has been accepted for inclusion in Gerontology Institute Publications by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks at UMass Boston. For more information, please contact scholarworks@umb.edu.

## Implications of Rhode Island's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver for Block Granting Medicaid and Other Retrenchment<sup>1</sup>

Edward Alan Miller, Ph.D., M.P.A.,<sup>1</sup> Divya Samuel, A.B.<sup>2</sup> Susan Allen, Ph.D.<sup>3</sup> Amal Trivedi, M.D.,<sup>4</sup> Vincent Mor, Ph.D.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Associate Professor of Gerontology and Public Policy, and Fellow, Gerontology Institute, John W. McCormack Graduate School of Policy and Global Studies, University of Massachusetts Boston, and Adjunct Associate Professor of Health Services, Policy and Practice, Brown University. <u>Mail</u>: Department of Gerontology, UMass-Boston, 100 Morrissey Blvd., Boston, MA 02125, Voice: 617-287-7313, Fax: 617 287 7080, Email: <u>edward.miller@umb.edu</u>

<sup>2</sup>Masters of Nursing Candidate, School of Nursing, University of Pennsylvania. <u>Mail</u>: University of Pennsylvania School of Nursing, 418 Curie Blvd., Philadelphia, PA 19104, Voice: (716) 200-9457, Fax: (215) 898-4043, E-mail: <u>divya.samuel@gmail.edu</u>

<sup>3</sup>Professor of Health Services, Policy and Practice, and Faculty, Center for Gerontology and Health Care Research, Brown University. <u>Mail</u>: Department of Health Services Policy and Practice, Brown University, 121 South Main Street, Providence, RI 02912, Voice: (401) 863-, Fax: (401) 863-3818, E-mail: <u>Susan\_Allen@brown.edu</u>

<sup>4</sup>Assistant Professor of Health Services, Policy and Practice, and Faculty, Center for Gerontology and Health Care Research, Brown University. <u>Mail</u>: Department of Health Services Policy and Practice, Brown University, 121 South Main Street, Providence, RI 02912, Voice: (401) 863-9941, Fax: (401) 863-3713, E-mail: <u>Amal\_Trivedi@brown.edu</u>

<sup>5</sup>Professor of Health Services, Policy and Practice, Brown University, and Faculty, Center for Gerontology and Health Care Research. <u>Mail</u>: Department of Health Services Policy and Practice, Brown University, 121 South Main Street, Providence, RI 02912, Voice: (401) 863-3172, Fax: (401) 863-3713, E-mail: <u>Vincent\_Mor@Brown.edu</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup><u>Acknowledgments</u>: Funding for this study was provided by the Robert Wood Johnson Foundation (grant #64214). The authors would like to acknowledge Corina Ronneberg and Emily Gadbois for excellent support. There are no conflicts of interest and disclosures to report.

## Implications of Rhode Island's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver for Block Granting Medicaid and Other Retrenchment

#### Abstract

On January 16, 2009, the Federal government approved Rhode Island's application for a Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver whereby the state became the first granted permission to operate its entire Medicaid program under the state plan and a single 1115 "research and demonstration" waiver. The Global Waiver has been implemented in the context of Republican proposals to turn Medicaid into a block grant which would give states substantially more flexibility administering the program in exchange for receiving an upfront allotment from the Federal government. Proponents have held up the Global Waiver as a successful example of what might be achieved nationally if all states received block grants to run their Medicaid programs. This study draws lessons from Rhode Island's Global Waiver for the Medicaid block grant debate. Data derive from 325 archival sources and 26 semi-structured interviews. Results indicate that the Global Waiver is not a block grant but a capped federal match where the state is required to spend its own money before receiving the federal contribution. Moreover, the state did not receive unlimited discretion to administer Medicaid under the Global Waiver nor achieved nearly as much savings as has been claimed. Indeed, most savings obtained by Rhode Island during this time period derive not from efficiencies stemming from the Global Waiver but from increased federal spending and from measures the state could have implemented independently of the waiver. The generosity of the Global Waiver is in marked contrast to most block grant proposals which would substantially reduce the level of federal fiscal support. In the near future, turning Medicaid into a block grant is not going to occur in light of President Obama's reelection. Identifying the implications of RI's experience for Medicaid retrenchment and the block grant debate is important, however, as some states eschew expanding the program under the Affordable Care Act and as proponents continue to propose block grant approach to Medicaid reform, both in future budget proposals and presidential party platforms.

#### Introduction

Medicaid is the jointly funded federal-state health insurance program for the poor and disabled. Although administered by the states, the federal government matches state Medicaid spending at a rate determined by the Federal Medical Assistance Percentage (FMAP), which currently ranges from 50.0% to 73.4%, and is dependent on state per capita income (Snyder et al. 2012). Medicaid provides coverage for more than 62 million low income individuals or approximately one in five Americans (Kaiser Family Foundation May 2012). As the largest federal grant-in-aid program, total expenditures reached \$389 billion in 2010 (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services [CMS] 2011). Medicaid is also the largest fiscal item in state budgets, accounting for 21.8% of total spending (National Association of State Budget Officers 2010). Annual growth in states' Medicaid expenditures has exceeded growth in revenues, thereby causing Medicaid to consume increasingly larger proportions of state budgets. This has forced a tradeoff with other priorities since all states but Vermont must balance their budgets.

Like other states, Rhode Island (RI) has faced considerable pressure to restrain Medicaid spending. In state fiscal year (FY) 2006, more than one-fifth of the state's population obtained health insurance coverage from Medicaid (Executive Office of Health and Human Services [EOHHS] 2007). This included 15% of the state's elderly residents and 40% of its school aged children. That year, the program constituted about \$800 million or approximately one-quarter of the state's budget (EOHHS 2007). Given that the state projected a structural deficit of more than \$350 million over 5 years and that Medicaid spending growth far exceeded general revenue growth, Medicaid stood at the forefront of state budget discussions (EOHHS 2007). It is in this context that Republican Governor Donald Carceri submitted his administration's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver application to CMS, the federal agency responsible for administering Medicaid, on August 8, 2008.

The state originally asked for the provision of a fixed, upfront federal allotment or block grant that would no longer require a state match. It instead proposed a state maintenance of effort provision where RI would continue to allocate 23% of its general revenue budget to the Medicaid program every year. CMS gave its official approval on January 16, 2009, the waiver's official start date. Rhode Island became the first state granted permission from the federal government to operate virtually all of Medicaid under the state plan and a single 1115 "research and demonstration" waiver, with the exceptions being disproportionate share hospital payments and local education agency funding. Prior to the Global Waiver, Rhode Island's Medicaid program operated under the state plan and multiple waiver authorities.

The final version of the Global Waiver approved by CMS and implemented by the state beginning July 1, 2012 did not include the block grant structure. It instead set a cap whereby the state agreed to limit federal fiscal participation to a level no higher than the federal share of total state and federal spending of \$12.075 billion over a five year demonstration period in exchange for the ability to make certain program changes. This five year budget was based on historical caseload and health utilization trends, accounting for a 7.8% rate of program growth. This kept Medicaid's traditional funding structure intact, with the state having to spend a dollar first in order to receive the federal match. The Global Consumer Choice Compact Waiver has been implemented in the context of proposals to revamp Medicaid via the block grant strategy. **The Medicaid Block Grant Debate** 

Republican Congressman, House Budget Committee Chair and former Vice Presidential candidate Paul Ryan included provisions block granting Medicaid in the Fiscal Year (FY) 2012 and 2013 House budget proposals (Ryan 2011, 2012). Both these proposals, which also would

have repealed the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010, passed the Republican controlled House of Representatives along a party line vote, a year after being proposed as part of a deficit reduction plan developed by Congressman Ryan with Alice Rivlin of the Brookings Institution (Rivlin and Ryan 2010). Former Massachusetts Governor and unsuccessful Republican Presidential candidate Mitt Romney drew from these proposals, with his economic plan claiming that "block grants have huge potential to generate both superior results and cost savings by establishing local control and promoting innovation" (Romney 2012). Romney even mentioned the potential of the block grant concept during the last Presidential debate, arguing that "states like Arizona, Rhode Island have taken these, these Medicaid dollars, [and] have shown they can run these programs more cost-effectively" (Millman 2012). Romney also famously promised to repeal "ObamaCare" on day one. These proposals to block grant Medicaid were made less than ten years after the George W. Bush Administration's 2003 proposal to do so (Guyer 2003; Thompson 2012). Moreover, the Bush Administration's proposal came less than ten years after the House Republican majority's 1995 Medigrant proposal, which, in turn, came 15 years after the block grant proposal put forth by the Reagan administration in 1981 (Lambrew 2005; Holahan and Liska 1995; Thompson 2012).

Although each block grant proposal would provide states a fixed allotment of federal funding in exchange for considerably greater flexibility over program eligibility, benefits, payments, and structure, the most recent proposals put forth by Congressmen and others are considerably less generous than those put forth previously. Federal allotments under the 1981 Reagan administration proposal would have equaled federal spending at FY 1981 levels plus 9%, adjusted in subsequent years for the Gross National Product's price deflator, an indicator of economic growth. Federal allotments under the 1995 House Republican proposal would have been determined by a complicated formula based on historical spending adjusted annually for state input costs, case mix, and number of poor people, subject to an overall, aggregate cap on federal Medicaid expenditures (Lambrew 2005). Under the 2003 Bush Administration proposal, spending levels in FY 2002 would have been used as the base from which federal allotments would be determined. These would have then been increased by 8.5% per year, the average Medicaid growth rate at the time. The Romney plan, by contrast, suggested that "Medicaid spending should be capped and increased each year by CPI [Consumer Price Index] +1%" (Romney 2012). Increases under the 2012 and 2013 House budget plans would have been limited to the CPI only while those under the 2010 Ryan-Rivlin plan to the GDP per capita plus +1%. An even less generous proposal put forward by the House Republican Study Committee would have fixed funding at 2012 spending levels with no subsequent adjustments for inflation or increases in health care costs (House Republican Study Committee 2012).

There are several reasons proponents cite to support delegating further responsibilities to the states by block granting the Medicaid program (Davidson 1997; Labrew 2005; Anonymous 2003; Holahan and Weil 2003; Leichter 2008; Miller 2002; Rivlin and Ryan 2010; Ryan 2011, 2012). Most obviously, it would provide the federal government with fiscal certainty regarding the amount that would need to be paid out in any given year. Additionally, it theoretically offers those government officials "closest to the people" greater freedom to appropriate funds where they might have the most beneficial impact. This is both because doing takes advantage of experience state and local officials have in managing day-to-day program operations, and because state and locally run programs tend to be less rigid and bureaucratic than their nationally administered counterparts. It is also because state and locally administered programs best account for local norms, circumstances, values, and standards, say, with regard to the amount of

funding allocated and service delivery options made available. Proponents further believe that the additional flexibility provided by a block grant would enable states to reshape Medicaid to promote greater personal responsibility, thereby mirroring trends visible in the private health insurance market. For example, greater cost sharing could be imposed, and benefit packages made to more closely resemble private insurance benefits to better preclude crowd-out of the private market. Moreover, block grant enthusiasts express confidence in the capacities of state and local officials to experiment, innovate, and ultimately develop policy approaches that best meet people's needs and preferences when freed from constraints otherwise placed on them by the federal government.

There are several reasons opponents cite to oppose delegating greater state control of health policy under the block grant strategy (Davidson 1997; Anonymous 2003; Holahan and Weil 2003; Lambrew 2005; Miller 2002; Park 2011; Holahan, et al. October 2012). Those opposing block granting Medicaid fear marked reductions in federal fiscal support for the vulnerable populations Medicaid serves. It is feared that growth in state allotments would fail to keep pace with increases in health and medical costs over time. It is also feared that state allotments would fail to keep pace with growth in Medicaid enrollment, particularly during economic downturns. The result would be a gradual shifting of costs from the federal to state and local governments, providers, and programs beneficiaries over time. Opponents of block grants also fear a race-to-the bottom if national standards are loosened and a growing proportion of the financial burden falls to the states. States already exhibit considerable discretion when administering Medicaid, resulting in substantial cross-state variation in program spending, eligibility, benefits, provider payments, and service delivery system characteristics nationally (Miller 2002; Snyder, et al. 2012). This variation would increase dramatically as state political, economic, programmatic, and cultural characteristics became even more determinative of state policy making in this area. Fundamentally, opponents believe that it is the responsibility of the federal government to reduce interstate variation, or to bring it within a reasonable or acceptable range, so that the locus of one's birth or residency does not influence one's ability to receive health and medical care as a result of states' varying commitments and willingness to act.

In a January 2011 report, former EOHHS Secretary Gary Alexander claimed that RI's Global Consumer Choice Compact Waiver represented a model for entitlement reform throughout the nation (Alexander 2011). He claimed that in exchange for the aggregate cap agreed upon with the federal government, the state received "unprecedented flexibility and some relief from onerous federal rules" to "tailor its program to meet the needs of its population." He also claimed that the waiver enabled the state to achieve \$100 million in savings during the first 18 months, a figured he projected to reach \$146 million over two years. Despite doubt's in RI about the veracity of Alexander's conclusions (Hall 2011; Levy 2011; Pugh 2011), conservatives have held up the Global Waiver as a successful example of what might be achieved nationally if all states received block grants to run their Medicaid programs (Anonymous 2011; Roberts 2011; Pugh 2011; Lawless and Ferrier 2011; Senate Finance Committee 2011; Volsky 2011; Romney 2012; Ryan 2011, 2012).

Because RI is the first state to receive permission to operate its entire Medicaid program under a global cap it has entered the national consciousness as a key data point potentially supporting the block grant approach to Medicaid reform. Block grant advocates' hope that this basic concept will spread from RI to other states. This study draws lessons from the design and implementation of RI's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver for federal block grant initiatives and other proposals that seek to retrench the program.

#### Methods

This study relies on two primary sources of data: archival documents and in-depth openended interviews with key stakeholders. The interviews were undertaken with people chosen through a combination of purposive and snowball sampling (Patton 2002). Thus, selection of subjects was initially based on our own knowledge about RI and the Medicaid program but later on information provided by our respondents regarding additional actors who should be interviewed about the design and implementation of the Global Waiver. Twenty-six semistructured interviews were conducted with 30 individuals from March 17, 2010 through May 28, 2010. Two interviews included two subjects each (two consumer advocates; two executive branch officials); one interview included three subjects (three state officials). Interviews were about one hour long. Interview subjects included: legislative staff (2 individuals); current and former officials within the pertinent executive/administrative agencies (7 individuals); consumer advocates representing different populations (e.g., the elderly, developmentally disabled, mentally ill, physically disabled, children and families) (10 individuals); provider representatives representing different service modalities (e.g., nursing homes, home care, managed care, shared living, community providers) (8 individuals); and other knowledgeable observers (3 individuals) (i.e., consultant, other executive branch officials).

Stakeholders representing different backgrounds were recruited as interview subjects to ensure representation of varying points of view about Medicaid and the Global Waiver (Glaser and Strauss 1967). Use of a diverse sample is important because the greater the degree to which the perceptions of people about a particular phenomenon converge, the more likely that they provide a reasonably accurate portrayal of the process studied (Jick 1979). Use of a diverse sample also is important because employing multiple types of informants minimizes the threat of single-source information bias while maximizing the breadth of the information consulted (Pothas and de Wet 2000).

Through our interviews we sought to identify what factors contributed to the design of the Global Waiver. This includes the purpose of the waiver and the reactions of government officials and other interested actors. We also sought to understand factors influencing subsequent approval and oversight of the Global Waiver by the federal government. This includes negotiations between state and federal officials that resulted in changes to the state's waiver application. We further sought to understand factors facilitating and/or impeding implementation of the Global Waiver. This includes the role of the economic recession, state budget crisis, and federal stimulus package, and other factors in this regard. All interviews were recorded and transcribed. Each transcript was coded to identify recurring themes and patterns in responses (Miles and Huberman 1994). This was an emergent process to the extent that we formulated new categories and revised old ones as we read the transcripts. Once a full set of codes were developed, we went back and recoded all transcripts using the common set of themes developed. Quotes illustrative of each theme identified for each major programmatic phase—waiver development, federal approval, and program implementation—were excerpted (See Table). [Table about Here]

In addition to analyzing interview transcripts, more than 325 archival sources published between 2007 and 2012 were reviewed. Pertinent statutes and regulations about Medicaid and the Global Waiver were identified and collected; so too were relevant government reports, press releases, letters, and other documents. Information was collected from consumer advocacy groups, provider organizations, and other non-governmental entities, in addition to articles published in the *Providence Journal* and other news sources. This information was used to crossvalidate the descriptions and perspectives of key informants (Jick 1979), corroborating accounts given by interviewees through independent verification in alternative sources. They also provided historical background on Rhode Island's Medicaid program and the Global Waiver.

## Findings

#### **Phase 1. Waiver Development**

The Global Waiver derived largely from political and ideological alignment between RI's Republican Governor and the George W. Bush administration which had long advocated block granting the program. The lack of specifics provided during the waiver development process exacerbated stakeholder concerns about the block grant strategy pursued.

## 1.a. The Global Waiver Was Politically and Ideologically Motivated

In light of perceived challenges, RI would have been unlikely to propose its plan for Medicaid restructuring in the absence of federal encouragement. On January 31, 2003, the Bush administration unveiled a proposal through which states could volunteer to block grant Medicaid (Lambrew 2005; Holahan and Weil May 27, 2003; Guyer May 2003; Thompson 2012). Under this proposal, states that chose to participate would no longer have to apply for waivers to modify federal standards for Medicaid design. While participating states would still be required to provide comprehensive benefits for low-income beneficiaries whose coverage is federally mandated, they would have significantly more flexibility to change service delivery, eligibility, and benefits for optional beneficiaries without going through the labor-intensive waiver process each time. Instead of receiving matching funds based on actual needs and costs, state would have received a fixed amount of money per year from the Federal government, with responsibility for expenditures beyond this cap falling solely on the states. Under this proposal, as noted, spending levels in FY 2002 would have been used as the base from which federal allotments would be determined. These would have then been increased by 8.5% per year, the average Medicaid growth rate at the time. As an incentive for states to participate, federal contributions would have increased by an additional 2% in 2004 to fund new programs and an additional 1% between 2004 and 2010 but subsequently reduced for three years so that the total amount would have been budget neutral over ten years. States, however, would have been obligated to show maintenance of effort, requiring them to devote, at a minimum, an amount equal to their FY 2002 spending, increased each year by the medical inflation portion of the CPI.

Not able to convince Congress to give them the authority to block grant the program, however, the Bush administration sought to demonstrate the effectiveness of the general approach by recruiting states willing to place an overall cap on federal contributions. This is consistent with Thompson and Burke's (2007) observation that "CMS acted more as a teacher of the states than as a student of them. The Bush administration held strong views on how to improve Medicaid...The administration invited states to submit waivers targeted toward these ends less because it thought it could learn from the demonstrations than because it wanted states to adopt its approach. 'Try it, you'll like it' might as well have been the motto." The only states that considered the administration's proposal were states with Republican governors (e.g., Connecticut, California, Colorado, New Hampshire, and Florida) (Anonymous 2003; Gold 2004). Ultimately, the governors in these states either chose not to pursue this policy, or were blocked in doing so by Democratic controlled state legislatures.

Rhode Island proved to be the only volunteer, though Vermont had previously received two such 1115 waivers with separate caps for acute and long-term care. Because of its small size state officials believed that RI was in an excellent position to test Medicaid reform models which could then be transferred to other states (EOHHS 2008). Like other states, however, the political alignment of the state's Republican governor and Bush administration proved to be the key reason why the state first considered and then opted to pursue the Global Waiver. Indeed, respondents felt that the waiver was ideologically motivated, spurred on by federal and state Republican administrations focused more on restraining spending and delegating further responsibilities to the states than on improving beneficiary access and quality.

## 1.b. Block Grant Structure of Proposed Waiver Heightened Stakeholder Concern

The absence of specifics provided during the waiver development process, combined with the proposed block grant structure of the Global Waiver, contributed to considerable distrust and concern on the part of outside groups (Alker 2008; Byrant 2008; Davis 2008; Katz 2008 Peoples July 30, 2008; Reed and Whitehouse 2008; Solomon 2008). It was clear was that the state could acquire additional flexibility to shape Medicaid, possibly under more limited state and federal funding authority than existed before. It was unclear what the state would use that additional flexibility for. In the midst of the worst state budget crisis since the Great Depression, providers, consumers, and their representatives assumed the Global Waiver would be used by the Governor to cut back on the state's commitment to the program and the vulnerable populations it serves, particularly since official pronouncements emphasized protecting mandatory populations and services but not optional benefits and eligibility groups to which most program funding has traditionally been devoted (Alker 2008; Beckwith 2008; Bryant 2008; Davis 2008; The Poverty Institute August 15, 2008).

Key stakeholders were especially fearful that the state might have underestimated the amount of funding needed and, as such, run out of federal block grant money during the second or third year of the five year waiver period, particularly given the state of the economy and likely increase in Medicaid rolls (Alker 2008; Katz 2008; Lillis 2008; Peoples July 21, 2008; Reichard 2008). The absence of additional federal funding would, in turn, leave state officials with no choice but to fund the program entirely with state dollars or, more likely, to severely ratchet back its commitment to the populations served. This concern stemmed largely from doubts about the baseline figures and trend rates chosen to estimate the federal and state allocations requested.

## Phase 2. Federal Approval

Major changes to the state's Global Waiver application were negotiated during the course of the federal approval process. These included the imposition of a dramatically different financial arrangement than the state initially requested—a capped federal-match rather than block grant structure. It also included the provision of an escape clause, permission to draw in federal matching dollars for previously state-only expenditures, and imposition of the waiver's "Special Terms and Conditions" and three-tier system of federal oversight.

## 2.a. Changes to the State's Waiver Application: A Capped Federal Match

In short, the state agreed to a cap on combined federal and state spending of \$12.075 billion over five years (Office of the Governor 2008). It was estimated that the state would save \$358 million during this time period. Several reasons were identified for why the state's block grant request was not approved. First, there may have been doubt about whether CMS had the authority to waive the federal matching structure. Many argued that statutory changes to the Medicaid program statute would need to take place first before the agency could grant requests such as this (Alker 2008; The Poverty Institute 2008; Dingell, et al. 2008; Katz 2008). At a minimum, there would have been legal challenges delaying approval of the waiver until the onset of the Obama administration which would not have been as positively disposed toward the state's intentions. Second, CMS would not permit the state to acquire the rights to the federal portion of any savings that might accumulate during the course of the waiver. Essentially, CMS

did not want the federal government to spend more under the waiver than it would have spent without the waiver, at least as reflected in the spending targets agreed upon based on assumptions about caseload and cost increases applied to five years of baseline funding history. Indeed, CMS ultimately set yearly spending targets to better ensure that the state remained within the funding cap negotiated.

## 2.b. Stakeholder Concerns about the Capped Federal Match

In general, outside stakeholders felt better about the capped federal match than about the proposed block grant because the state could only receive federal funding if it spent money itself, thereby better assuring state officials' commitment to the program while limiting the extent to which it could be reorganized. But while state officials felt comfortable with the \$12.075 billion total funding ceiling negotiated—CMS basically accepted what state staff believed to be fairly inflated estimates (Anonymous 2009; Alexander 2011), outside stakeholders still doubted the adequacy of the state's projections, believing that the total cap on expenditures might not be sufficient to fund the program with adverse but as yet unknown implications for program beneficiaries (Anonymous 2009; Coffey 2009; National Association of Social Workers 2009; Needham 2009; Needham and Gregg 2008, 2009; Peoples December 20, 2008; Solomon 2009). They were especially concerned about the lack of details regarding the state's intentions. State officials pointed to the waiver as a general framework within which specific decisions would be made in time. Thus, Ann Martino, Policy Administrator at the Department of Human Services, argued that "[the waiver] really is a blueprint for moving forward. I think that's one of the confusions when people say there is no detail. Essentially, what the federal government did is provide us with authority to do certain things. How we use that authority is part of the implementation process and will be directed in part by the General Assembly and also input from the community" (Needham 2009).

There was particular concern about the state accepting a cap on federal funding without knowing what the future might hold. Given perceived limitations associated with the funding cap, there was also concern that state officials would use whatever additional flexibility that had been provided to draw back on its commitment to the program in order to help reduce the state's budget deficit. This outcome had already been seen in Vermont, where funds from their Choices for Care long-term care waiver were diverted by the state legislature to close a budget gap, even while waitlists for home- and community-based services persisted. That RI's \$12.075 billion funding ceiling was decided on before the economic downturn reached its nadir was especially worrisome for some because it did not fully account for higher than expected unemployment and accompanying increases in Medicaid enrollment (Solomon 2009; Anonymous 2009; Goodnough 2009). The waiver was based on an assumption of a maximum unemployment rate of 4.9%, but during the recent economic downturn RI's unemployment topped 10% (Reed, et al. 2009).

In addition, the \$12.075 billion cap agreed upon was substantially less than what the state had requested. In its August 2008 waiver application, the state had asked for \$12.386 billion in total program funding over five-years. This was subsequently revised up to \$12.9 billion in October 2008 during the state's negotiations with CMS (Solomon 2009). The final cap agreed upon was based on historical spending, adjusted with an annual growth rate of 7.8%, which is lower than Vermont's rate of 9.0%, RI's original August 2008 projection of 9.2%, and its revised October 2008 projection of 10.2% (Solomon 2009). The 7.8% rate includes a 1.2% anticipated enrollment increase, in contrast to RI's August and October 2008 estimates of 2.3% and 3.3%, respectively. [It was assumed that per member per month annual costs would increase by 6.8%.] This discrepancy between what the state requested and what was ultimately agreed upon raised

concerns that the total funding level might not be adequate to meet applicants' needs. The uncertain implications of federal fiscal support, an increasing likelihood given the outcome of the November 2008 election and the rapidly deteriorating state of the economy, raised concern a well (Solomon 2009; Needham and Gregg 2009; National Association of Social Workers 2009). Indeed, the federal stimulus package that would soon pass would temporarily increase the state's FMAP from 52% to 64% and require the state to maintain eligibility at July 1, 2008 levels or else risk losing whatever additional federal money might be provided. The latter provision also meant that state officials would have little control over whatever enrollment increases might occur as a result of the recession.

#### 2.c. Stakeholder Concerns about the Inclusion of an Escape Clause

State officials highlighted negotiation of a clause permitting the state to opt out of the waiver should the funding situation become untenable due to unforeseen and emergent conditions (Carcieri 2009; Anonymous 2009; Peoples February 4, 2009). Should that happen, however, outside stakeholders were concerned that the program would revert back to the state plan only. If this happened the state would lose initiatives originally authorized under the state's eleven prior waivers but folded into the Global Waiver. This includes the states highly successful RIte Care waiver enrolling children and families in managed care and various home- and community-based services programs serving the elderly, severely mentally ill, developmentally disabled, and other populations (Reed, et al. 2009).

## 2.d. Changes to the State's Waiver Application: Special Terms & Three-Tier Oversight

In exchange for the total cap on program expenditures negotiated, the state wished to obtain as much flexibility as it could to make changes (Alexander 2011). Ultimately, state officials negotiated the waiver's "Special Terms and Conditions" (STCs) which required state officials to be somewhat explicit about the actual changes they intended to make (Weens 2009). Essentially, the state was granted the flexibility to make the changes documented in the STCs without having to request permission for making those changes from the federal government (Weens 2009). If, however, the state wished to make changes that were not so specified, then the degree of federal oversight would depend on the three category system of federal oversight adopted. These categories, termed I, II, and III and defined by CMS when it authorized the waiver, were designed for purposes of establishing federal oversight protocols and to make federal review more commensurate with the scope of program changes proposed.

Category I changes include those that are administrative in nature which the state has authority to change under the State plan or waiver's STCs; these may not affect beneficiary eligibility, benefits, overall healthcare delivery systems, payment methodologies, or cost sharing. Although the state must notify CMS of a proposed change, federal approval is not required for implementation. Category II changes include those that could be made as a State Plan amendment or through a 1915 waiver authority without changing the waiver's STCs. They may not affect eligibility but can extend to other program dimensions. Although CMS approval is not required prior to implementation, federal matching funds will not be provided for changes that are implemented but not approved; states must also comply with State Plan public notice requirements and inform CMS in writing prior to implementation, including pertinent justification and assurances. Category III changes include those that require modifications to the current waiver or expenditure authorities or STCs and any change not clearly identified as I or II. CMS approval is required prior to implementation; states must also comply with State Plan public notice Plan public notice processes and notify CMS in writing and submit a demonstration amendment to the Global Waiver. Negotiations between federal and state officials focused on picking and choosing

what types of changes went into each of the three categories identified and how long CMS had to review changes associated with each. Most felt that the state has likely faced far more scrutiny under the Obama administration than it would have had under a Republican administration.

## 2.e. Changes to the State's Waiver Application: Cost Not Otherwise Matchable

CMS granted RI the authority to obtain up to \$22 million in federal matching funds annually for populations and services previously covered only by the state. These are known as CNOMs or Costs Not Otherwise Matchable. The purpose in granting the state this authority was determine if such a strategy was cost-effective over the long run by slowing down or preventing the trajectory towards full Medicaid eligibility, say, through the provision of adult day care services that preclude future nursing home placement. CMS agreed to permit the state to CNOM certain state-only programs, although limited to people with incomes up to 200% of the federal poverty level (FPL) at the insistence of the Federal Office of Management and Budget. State officials believed that CMS was amenable to the state's CNOM request because they persuasively argued about the potential benefits of doing so for the bottom line.

## **Phase 3. Waiver Implementation**

Federal stimulus money helped the state support caseload increases resulting from rising unemployment levels while softening the state's emphasis on reducing spending. That the state had to maintain eligibility levels to qualify for federal stimulus support has also helped to ameliorate stakeholder concerns. So too has been recognition that the state would not lose its federal match as a result of exceeding the federal funding cap. The latter was both because of the generosity of the funding cap itself and because state spending was not high enough in the current fiscal climate to draw in enough federal matching dollars to exceed it. The provision of federal CNOM money helped to support the program as well.

## 3.a. Federal Stimulus and Health Reform Legislation Facilitated Implementation

The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) of 2009 provided states with significantly enhanced federal fiscal support which, in the case of RI, reduced the state's contributions from 47.43% to 36.11% of Medicaid program costs from October 1, 2008 through December 31, 2010, subsequently extended through June 30, 2011 though at somewhat lower levels. This, in turn, increased federal contributions by a total of \$523 million during this time period (Cross-Call 2012). In short, the ARRA helped reduce advocates fears about the Global Waiver (Prah 2010). They particularly appreciated the stimulus' eligibility provisions; in order to be eligible for additional federal matching dollars states could not adopt more stringent eligibility requirements than those existing as of July 1, 2008, a provision since extended with the Affordable Care Act. Indeed, the number of Medicaid eligibles increased considerably during the course of Global Waiver implementation, from 181,288 in July 2009 to 196,985 in December 2011, due largely to growth in the state' unemployment rate (DHS 2010-2012). Ultimately, additional federal financing provided under the ARRA helped to support caseload increases resulting from the recession while, perhaps, ameliorating the state's emphasis on restraining program spending and giving it time to prepare administratively for changes planned under the Global Waiver. It has been estimated that the ARRA saved the state \$148 million and \$207 million, respectively, in state FY 2009 and FY 2010 (EOHHS 2011).

## 3.b. Cap on Federal Expenditures Has Not Been an Issue

Rhode Island was not in danger of losing its federal Medicaid match despite initial fears that it might exceed the targeted amount agreed upon with the federal government. At \$1.76 billion during the waiver's first demonstration year (calendar year 2009), for example, the state had spent \$838 million less than its \$2.6 billion expenditure target (DHS 2010-2012). The same

is true of the waiver's second and third demonstration years (calendar years 2010 and 2011) where, in fact, the difference between actual and projected spending grew. At \$1.9 billion in 2010, the state spent \$1.3 billion less than its \$2.4 billion expenditure target. At \$1.9 billion in 2011, the state spent \$1.8 billion less than its \$2.3 billion target. Especially in the current fiscal climate the limiting factor has been the level of state appropriations and spending; there is just no way the state can come up with enough of its own funding to exceed the federal cap. This cushion also derived from overly generous assumptions regarding the rate of program growth. The state's expenditure target was based on a five-year average, trended forward on the basis of expected enrollment and utilization increases. One reason that actual spending levels have been so much lower than projected levels is that the trend factor used did not take into account the actual levels of spending the state would experience due to the prevailing fiscal crisis. Another reason is that the state purposefully built a cushion into its projections. Both provider representatives and consumer advocates recognized that fear about the spending cap had been somewhat over blown (Pugh 2011; Cross-Call and Solomon 2011).

## 3.c. CNOM Dollars Helped Ameliorate Impact of Fiscal Crisis & Spending Cap

The state has been successful in using its CNOM authority to obtain additional federal dollars for services and populations that do not typically qualify for the federal Medicaid match—that is, programs previously funded entirely through general revenue funds, including for people who do not meet state Medicaid eligibility criteria and services for people who are eligible for Medicaid but do not typically receive a particular type of coverage. The state's CNOM authority appears to be one of most popular aspects of the Global Waiver (Freyer 2011). This is because the ability to CNOM state programs has saved the state money, in some cases supporting expansions, in others helping to prevent service cuts. Indeed, there is general agreement that CNOMs, which have provided the state with much needed fiscal relief, have been used to maintain service levels and benefits that otherwise would have been reduced or eliminated due to prevailing budgetary difficulties.

## Lessons for Block Granting Medicaid and Other Retrenchment

Rhode Island's experience with the Global Waiver provides lessons, both for the federal block grant debate and Medicaid retrenchment more generally. Findings indicate that the Global Waiver is neither a block grant nor a model for one and that block granting the program would do irreparable harm, resulting in marked reductions in state spending, beneficiary enrollment, and provider payments. Despite potentially negative effects, it is likely that proposals to block grant and retrench Medicaid will continue to be made as state and federal health reform continues to be debated in today's hyper-partisan political environment.

## The Global Waiver: Not a Block Grant nor a Model for One

Simply put, RI's Global Waiver is not a model that supports extension of the block grant concept to Medicaid reform nationally. As noted previously, the Global Waiver is not a block grant but a caped federal match whereby the state is still required to expend its own resources before receiving contributions from the Federal government. Furthermore, the state did not receive significantly more discretion to administer Medicaid but instead acquired permission to make certain program changes under the waiver's Special Terms and Conditions, with additional changes being subject to the three-tier system of federal oversight adopted. Moreover, most of the savings achieved by RI during this time period derive not from the Global Waiver but from other sources, including increased spending on the part of the Federal government. Indeed, analysts at the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities conclude that one reason RI spent less under the Global Waiver was the provision of millions of dollars in federal stimulus support and

the institution of cost-savings measures that could have been implemented independently, either of a federal waiver or the global cap (Cross-Call and Solomon 2011). They also conclude that the Federal government actually spent more money under the Global Waiver than it would have otherwise spent, not only because of the federal stimulus package and CNOM authority but because the global cap was set well above what the state expected to spend. That the state has spent substantially less than it could have spent under the waiver agreement—for example, \$1.76 versus \$2.6 billion in year 1—reflects the overgenerous ceiling put into place, not "savings" or "surpluses" claimed by block grant advocates.

Overall, just \$22,944,888 in state savings deriving from the Global Waiver provisions approved by CMS have been identified during the first three fiscal years of implementation (2009-2011), all of which could have been implemented under other authorities without a global federal cap and a far cry from the \$100 million purportedly saved during the first 18 months (The Lewin Group 2011). Combined with \$42,771,921 in additional federal matching dollars brought in under the waiver's CNOM authority, the state reduced its total spending by \$65,716,217 as a result of the Global Waiver. Other initiatives implemented during this time also saved the state money but cannot be attributed to the state's Global Waiver agreement with the federal government and certainly do not depend on a global cap. These can be divided among savings deriving from initiatives requiring additional CMS approval—\$9,396,325—and program management initiatives requiring state agency and/or legislation action—\$22,892,894 **Block Grant Proposals Would Sharply Reduce Spending** 

The generosity of the waiver agreement received by RI is in marked contrast to extant block grant proposals which would substantially reduce federal fiscal support provided to states under Medicaid. In 2011, the Congressional Budget Office (2011) estimated that federal Medicaid spending under Ryan's FY 2012 House budget proposal would fall 35% short of current projections for 2022 and 49% short of current projections for 2030 due to the block grant provisions. A year later the Congressional Budget Office (March 2012) reported that under Ryan's FY 2013 proposal, federal Medicaid, CHIP, and health subsidy spending would fall 58.3%, 61.5%, and 75% short of current projections in 2023, 2030, and 2040, respectively.

It is unlikely that states could overcome such a reduction through increased efficiencies. States already aggressively pursue cost containment under the existing Medicaid program framework, including reducing provider payments, limiting the scope of benefits, eliminating optional services, contracting with managed care plans, instituting pharmaceutical management tools, and restricting eligibility in areas exempt from the Affordable Care Act's maintenance of effort provisions (e.g., adults with incomes above 138% FPL in states certifying budget deficits) (Holahan and McMorrow 2012; Johnson, Oliff, and Williams 2011; Rosenbaum 2012; Williams, Leachman and Johnson 2011; Smith, et al. 2012). Thus, although average annual Medicaid expenditure growth is expected to reach 8.5% over the next decade, growth in per enroll spending is expected to continue at a modest 3.6%, with the remaining portion of projected growth in spending resulting from increases in enrollment (Holahan and McMorrow 2012). Unable to further reduce per enrollee costs states would be left with one of two options should program federal retrenchment occur, either funding their programs at existing levels but making up the difference through increased state spending, or, more likely, contracting their programs considerably. Moreover, no block grant proposal would permit states to opt out at any time due to overseen or untenable fiscal circumstances as is currently the case with the escape clause included in the waiver agreement between RI and the Federal government.

Looking forward the Urban Institute estimates that the House budget plan proposal would reduce federal Medicaid spending by 22% or \$810 billion between 2013 and 2022 (Holahan, et al. October 2012). The impact of the House Republican Study Committee's proposal would be even more dramatic, decreasing total Medicaid spending by \$1.1 trillion, or 30%, between 2013 and 2022, with federal Medicaid spending being 47% lower than it would be under current law by 2022 (Park and Broaddus 2012). Looking backward, the Center for Budget and Policy Priorities estimated that if the House budget plan had went into effect in 2001 total federal Medicaid spending would have been \$555.0 billion or 31% less between 2001 and 2010, with a \$80.7 billion or 37% reduction experienced in 2010 alone (Park and Broaddus 2012). Because annual growth in federal Medicaid allotments to states would only increase with population growth and inflation, it would grow at a much slower rate than otherwise expected. As a result, the gap between what the Federal government provides and what state's need to fund their programs would widen with each passing year. This dynamic is reflected in both the prospective and retrospective analyses of the Ryan proposal described here.

Doubts about the ability of block grants to account for changes in Medicaid program needs is also reflected in proposals made by the Reagan administration in 1981 and House Republicans in 1995. Both proposals included funding formulas later found to create a mismatch between proposed federal contributions and actual program costs. This is reflected in retroactive comparisons of Congressional Budget Office projections for spending under each proposal to actual program spending (Lambrew 2005). Under the Reagan administration's proposal, projected federal Medicaid spending under the cap would have been 6% lower than actual spending over five years and 26% lower than actual spending over ten. Moreover, the difference between projected and actual funding levels would have risen considerably over time, with projected spending levels under the cap being 2%, 27%, and 53% lower than actual levels in 1984, 1988, and 1991, respectively. Under the House Republican proposal, projected federal Medicaid spending under the cap would have been 3% higher than actual spending over five years and 2% lower than actual spending over seven. Again, the difference between actual and projected funding levels would have varied considerably over time, with the amount by which projected levels would have exceeded actual levels declining from 7% in 1997 to 2% in 1998, after which projected spending levels under the cap would have been lower than actual spending; for example, 3%, 8% and 16% in 2000, 2001, and 2002, respectively. Nationally, this reduction in spending would have resulted in 6 million people losing Medicaid coverage in 2022, if states addressed the entire shortfall by tightening program eligibility.

Prior experience suggests just how difficult it is to create a suitable and fair formula to determine funding levels for a Medicaid block grant. Even if the goal was to establish funding formulas that adequately met future program needs, doing so is extremely challenging as economic, demographic, and medical inflation trends can be highly variable and unpredictable. Perhaps this is best reflected in comparison of actual federal Medicaid spending to projections made by the Congressional Budget Office (Lambrew 2005). Results indicate that the accuracy of three-year projections made from 1990 through 2002 ranged from 28% above actual spending in 1996 to 31% below in 1992. Results also indicate that the accuracy of five-year projections made during this time period ranged from 44% above spending in 1998 to 37% below in 1992. Together these findings suggest that spending projections and funding formulas are very difficult to establish, likely resulting in funding shortfalls and service cuts over the long term.

Although states have a variety of different strategies with which to restrain Medicaid spending, freezes and reductions in provider reimbursement have often proven politically more palatable than cuts in benefits and eligibility, especially during hard economic times when people need Medicaid most (Miller 2002; Smith, et al. 2012). This suggests that marked reductions in federal spending associated with block granting Medicaid would have adverse implications not only for state budgets but also Medicaid providers. The Urban Institute estimated that the House budget plan would reduce hospital and nursing home payments by \$363.8 and \$220.2 billion, respectively, between 2013 and 2022 (Holahan, et al. October 2012). Such major reductions in payments could compromise the fiscal viability of already financially stressed safety net providers while reducing incentives for nursing homes, physicians, and other types of providers to participate in the Medicaid program, or to serve fewer Medicaid beneficiaries if they do participate, thereby compromising access and quality.

Medicaid is the primary purchaser of nursing home in the United States, accounting for 32.8% of total nursing home spending in 2009 (CMS 2011). It also serves as the primary source of payment for more than one-third of nursing home admissions (34.8%) and pays for all or part of the care received by more than half of current residents (59.7%) (Jones, et al. 2009). Evidence from the nursing home sector suggests just how important the level of payment and type of methodology chosen is, not just for access but also for quality of care (Feng, et al. 2008, 2010; Harrington, Swan, and Carrillo 2007; Intrator and Mor 2004; Mor, et al. 2011). Due largely to differentials in reimbursement, nursing home care in the U.S. has been "driven to tiers," with the lowest quality facilities—those with the fewest nurses, most deficiencies, and lowest occupancy rates—being those serving predominately Medicaid residents (Mor, et al. 2004). The most poorly performing facilities are also more likely than their better performing counterparts to serve African Americans and Hispanics and to be located in poor counties and rural areas (Fennell, et al. 2010; Kang, Meng, and Miller 2011; Mor, et al. 2004; Smith, et al. 2007).

Low levels of reimbursement is one reason why many doctors have either elected not to participate in Medicaid, or have limited the extent of their participation to a restricted number of clients, thereby leaving many beneficiaries to seek care from hospital emergency rooms, federally qualified health centers, or other safety-net providers (Cunningham and Nichols 2005; Cunningham and O'Malley 2009; Zuckerman, et al. 2004). Physicians practicing in states with higher Medicaid-to-Medicare fee ratios are significantly more likely to accept new Medicaid patients (Decker 2012). Recognizing challenges recruiting providers due to low payment levels, the Affordable Care Act increases payments to primary care physicians under Medicaid to Medicare levels. This change, however, will only last two years—2013 and 2014—and, as such, may have minimal impact on improving Medicaid beneficiary access to primary care over the long run. Given the history of low provider payment sin this area and the lingering effects of the fiscal crisis, it is highly unlikely that states will maintain Medicare-level reimbursement rates unless the Federal government picks up the tab, an even more remote possibility should the program be block granted.

Because Medicaid is the single largest revenue source for safety-net providers, the impact of fiscal retrenchment, including block granting, on the limited revenue streams of public hospitals and providers that serve large numbers of low income patients is especially concerning. Medicaid constituted 33% of \$40 billion in net revenues received by public hospitals in 2008 (Kaiser Family Foundation 2010). Although evidence is mixed about the quality of care provided to patients served in safety-net hospitals relative to other hospitals (Chatterjee, et al. 2012; McHugh, Kang, and Hasnain-Wynia 2009; Marshall, et al. 2012), there is little doubt that safetynet hospitals provide Medicaid and uninsured patients access to higher quality care than otherwise would be the case (Sabik and Bradley 2012; Hall, Hamacher, and Johnson 2012; Hall, Hwang, and Jones 2011). Provisions contained with the Affordable Care Act markedly reducing disproportionate share hospital (DSH) payments, which provide additional Medicaid and Medicare reimbursement to providers that disproportionately serve low income individuals who are more likely to be uninsured or on Medicaid, could pose a particular challenges to the nation's safety net system (Davis July 2012; Mitchell 2012).

One reason providers did not actively oppose the Affordable Care Act was the expectation that Act's Medicaid expansion together with increased access to subsidized private coverage would help compensate for lost revenues resulting from reductions in DSH and other public payment sources (Jost and Rosenbaum 2012; Moon 2012; Oberlander 2012). This suggests that those safety net providers located in states that choose not to expand Medicaid coverage or to aggressively pursue enrollment of potential eligibles if coverage is expanded, will have fewer resources to care for their patients than they had previously given the concomitant reduction in federal subsidies made available. Resulting fiscal pressures could, in turn, limit the provision of uncompensated care, increase bad debt, and result in closures of critical safety net institutions while adversely impacting access to and quality of care. Clearly, the adverse consequences of this dynamic would extend even more broadly should substantial reductions in federal Medicaid spending be enacted as per proposals to block grant the program and/or reduce the rate of expenditure growth to, say, the CPI +1%, as the resources available for paying providers would decline and fewer states would choose to participate in the Medicaid expansion while many of those that had chosen to participate would likely withdraw (Rosenbaum 2012). **Block Grant Proposals Would Adversely Impact Beneficiary Well-Being** 

Marked reductions in federal spending associated with a Medicaid block grant or other retrenchment would have especially adverse implications for beneficiaries. There are several reasons. As noted, subsequent reductions in provider payments would result in considerable state fiscal pressures that would, in turn, lead to reductions in the number of participating providers, thereby compromising access and quality. Moreover, restrictions on the number and scope of benefits would be put into place along with increases in beneficiary cost-sharing. The latter is particularly problematic. Extant research indicates that increasing cost-sharing through premiums, co-pays, and deductibles cause people to disenroll and/or reduce use of needed services, especially among the low-income populations Medicaid primarily serves (Wu and Wachino July 7, 2005; Artiga and O'Malley May 2005). It also indicates that cost sharing disproportionately disadvantages the chronically ill and those who have more frequent need of health care services.

Even more fundamentally considerably more stringent restrictions on program eligibility would be adopted while investments in education and outreach aimed at enrolling otherwise eligible individuals would decline or cease. This, in turn, would impact a majority of Americans, 51% of whom report some degree of personal connection to the program, either because they, a family member or friend has received some level of health and long-term care support (Kaiser Family Foundation May 2011). The Urban institute estimates that the House Budget Plan would result in 14.3 to 20.5 million fewer persons on the Medicaid rolls by 2022, a 25% to 35% reduction, with states needing to increase spending by \$164.2 to \$273.0 billion, or 46% to 77%, to avoid this decrease (Holahan, et al. October 2012). Most of those losing Medicaid coverage would become uninsured.

The number of uninsured Americans increased markedly from 43.4 to 49.2 million between 2007 and 2010 with the decline in employer-based coverage stemming from rising levels of unemployment and declining family incomes during the late recession and slow recovery (Kaiser Family Foundation September 2012). However, this figure would have been far higher without Medicaid, a quintessential countercyclical program that kicks into higher gear during hard economic times when the demand for government-subsidized assistance grows. It has been estimated that every percentage point increase in the unemployment rate is associated with both a 1.1 million increase in uninsured and a 1.0 million increases in Medicaid enrollment (Dorn, et al. April 2008). Thus, from December 2007 to June 2010 the number of Medicaid enrollees increased by 7.6 million or 17.8% as the unemployment rate rose from 5.0 to 9.5% nationally (Kaiser Family Foundation February 2011).

It was expected that the expansion of Medicaid under the Affordable Care Act to those with incomes up to 138% of the FPL would result in greater uniformity in Medicaid eligibility nationally, with an additional 21.3 million Americans obtaining health insurance coverage as a result of the expansion by 2022, 41% above expected baseline enrollment levels (Holahan, et al. November 2012). In a surprise move, however, the U.S. Supreme Court made the Medicaid expansion optional for states in its June 28, 2012 ruling on the constitutionality of the Affordable Care Act (Jost and Rosebaum 2012). In view of the decision, the impact of the expansion has been revised downward; it is now only expected to result in 11 million additional enrollees (Congressional Budget Office July 2012). To qualify for subsidies to purchase private health insurance coverage through the exchanges residents would need to have incomes between 133% and 400% of the FPL. That there is little overlap between the public and private coverage groups suggests that the vast majority of low income people living in states that either elect not to expand Medicaid coverage under the Affordable Care Act or to pull back on the expansion should the program be block granted or retrenched would be ineligible for subsidies through the exchanges and, as such, would remain uninsured (Oberlander 2012). In turn, those losing coverage would face considerable obstacles to obtaining needed care with adverse implications of health and well-being.

Evidence from a randomized trial in Oregon provides strong evidence about impact of losing coverage (Baicker and Finkelstein 2011). Results indicate that those enrolled in Medicaid after being randomly selected to apply had a higher probability of prescription drug, outpatient care, and inpatient hospital use than those who remained unenrolled but on a waitlist for the program. Results also indicate that those enrolled in the program were more likely to have a usual source of care and to use preventive services. Increased use of health care services provided both health and financial benefits. Health-wise, Medicaid coverage increased the probability of reporting being happy and in better self-reported health while decreasing the likelihood of being screened for depression. Financially, Medicaid coverage reduced the likelihood of having to borrow money or to skip payments on other bills to pay for medical expenses, in addition to lowering the probability that unpaid bills would be referred to a collection agency. Although less methodologically rigorous, findings from this unique trial are broadly consistent with numerous other investigations that demonstrate access, health, and financial improvements associated with Medicaid and CHIP coverage, particularly when compared to being uninsured (Davis, et al. 2012; Institute of Medicine 2002; Kaiser Family Foundation October 2012; Ku and Ferguson 2011).

Still other studies find survival benefits associated with coverage. This is reflected in a study that compared three states—New York, Maine, and Arizona—that expanded adult

Medicaid eligibility since 2000 to neighboring states that did not expand coverage. Results indicate that expansion was associated with a significant reduction in mortality—particularly among older adults, minorities, and residents of poor counties, increased rates of Medicaid coverage and decreased rates of uninsurance, lower rates of delayed care, and improvements in self-reported health, (Sommers, Baicker, and Epstein 2012). The mortality benefit, in particular, is consistent with the conclusions of an influential Institute of Medicine's report that the uninsured not only receive too little care too late and receive poorer care when it is received, but are sicker and die earlier, including an estimated 18,314 deaths resulting from a lack of coverage in 2000 (Institute of Medicine 2002). Subsequent analyses by the Urban Institute place the number of deaths resulting from the lack of coverage between 2000 and 2006 in the 137,000 to 165,000 range (Dorn 2008).

#### Partisanship Drives State Responses to Medicaid Block Grant Proposals/Retrenchment

How exactly would particular states respond if the Medicaid program was block granted? The answer will depend largely on a combination of political, economic, and programmatic considerations (Congressional Budget Office July 2012; Miller 2004, 2005). Block granting the program would increase state discretion over Medicaid program design and administration beyond the already considerable levels states possess. Traditionally, states of all types—rich and poor, conservative and liberal—have responded reliably to financial incentives promulgated under Medicaid (Kaiser Family Foundation August 2012). More than half implemented the program in 1966, the year in which federal funding first became available. All but Alaska (1972) and Arizona (1982) did so within four years. Thereafter, states responded to federal incentives to expand Medicaid to both newly mandatory and optional populations (e.g., pregnant women, infants, and children). Moreover, during FY 1998, the first year in which enhanced federal fiscal support became available under the Children's Health Insurance Program, virtually all states (45) expanded coverage to low and moderate income children and families, with the remaining doing within the next two years.

Federal matching grants such as Medicaid both increases the recipient government's income, and lowers the price of the public good that is being provided (Miller 2004). Whereas states with a 50% FMAP, for example, pay for half of Medicaid program costs (e.g., New York, California), those with a 75% FMAP pay for just one-fourth (i.e., Mississippi). The result is that poor states have even greater incentives than financially well off states to increase spending beyond what otherwise would have been the case, a dynamic missing with block grants which have an income effect only and therefore tend to be much less simulative in their impact. This suggests that the gap in coverage between rich and poor states would surely widen if a block grant strategy to reforming the Medicaid program was pursued.

Today's hyper-partisan political environment further suggests that those states that might be most adversely impacted if the program were block granted or retrenched may, in fact, be most supportive if the federal government pursued this strategy. A May 2011 survey found that 35% of Americans preferred to block grant Medicaid while 60% preferred to keep the Medicaid intact (Kaiser Family Foundation May 2011). The proportion preferring the block grant, however, increased from 18% among democrats to 36% among independents and 57% among republicans, a dynamic that has remained largely intact over time (Kaiser Family Foundation 1996). This underlying opinion structure explains, in part, why conservative states dominated by republican officials have exhibited substantially stronger support for the block granting the program since such proposals began to hit their stride in conservative circles nearly 20 years ago (Lambrew 2005; Thompson and Burke 2007; Thompson 2012).

It is likely that partisanship will play a prominent role in informing state Medicaid decision making in the present political environment, even more so than fiscal or programmatic concerns. After all, it was Republican led states, including those with the highest proportion of uninsured residents, that brought the lawsuits challenging the constitutionality of the Affordable Care Act, elected not to form their own state health insurance exchanges, and delayed accepting federal stimulus money, including \$87 billion in additional Medicaid funding despite rising unemployment (Miller and Blanding 2012; Muscumeci July 2012; Oberlander 2012; Statehealthfacts.org. 2012). It is also Republican led states that have declined to participate in the Medicaid expansion. That the federal government will pay 100% of the costs during the first three years and at least 90% thereafter while eliminating almost all uncompensated care costs and providing health coverage to millions more Americans suggests just how good a deal the expansion is for state governments no matter what their particular circumstances (Rosenbaum and Westmoreland 2012; Angeles 2012). Indeed, the Urban Institute projects that if all states expanded the program state costs would be just 0.3% or \$8 billion higher between 2013 and 2022 relative to current law as compared to an increase of 21% or \$800 billion for the federal government (Holahan, et al. November 2012). Moreover, states can expect a net decrease in costs of \$10 billion as a result of an expected reduction of \$18 billion in state and local uncompensated care costs.

Ten states had already chosen not to participate in the Medicaid expansion as of January 8, 2013, an additional five were leaning towards not doing so; each with a Republican governor (The Advisory Board Company 2013). This is in contrast to seventeen states and the District of Columbia that had already chosen to participate and another four that were leaning toward saying yes; all but four of which had a Democratic governor. Those Republican governors that have been quickest to decline participating led states that would have benefited more from the expansion than those who were quickest to declare their participation. This is reflected in the finding that, on average, states declining to expand would have experienced a 20.3% increase in total spending, primarily due to the provision of additional federal financial support, between 2013 and 2022, as compared to a 13.8% estimated increase for states that have already agreed to do so (Holahan, et al. November 2012). It is also reflected in the finding that, on average, states declining this time period as compared to an estimated reduction of 24.5% in the number of uninsured residents during this time period as compared to an estimated reduction of 17.4% for states that have already agreed to expand coverage under the program.

Just as the Affordable Care Act passed Congress without a single Republican vote, House Budget Committee Chairmen Paul Ryan's FY 2012 and FY 2013 budget proposals, which included provisions block granting Medicaid, passed the House of Representatives strictly along party lines before failing to make progress in the Democratically-controlled Senate. These proposals were strongly favored by the nation's Republican governors and opposed by the nation's Democratic governors (Republican Governors Public Policy Committee 2011; Stein 2011). Whereas Democratic governors were open to negotiating beneficiaries' entitlement to services but not states' entitlement to federal fiscal support, Republican governors were open to negotiating radical departures in both areas. As with the Medicaid expansion, Republican-led states in favor of blocking granting the program would have been more adversely impacted than the Democratic-led states that opposed doing so. This is reflected in the finding that new state spending required to avoid enrollment cuts resulting from the House Republican block grant proposal varied across states with Republican and Democratic governorships, with the former being affected more, on average, than the latter. Thus, it was estimated that in 2022 Republican led states would have to increase spending by 53.7% to 89.6%, on average, as compared to 49.0% to 81.6% in states led by Democrats to prevent enrollment cuts that would result if the program was blocking granted (Holahan, et al. October 2012).

Of course, neither block granting Medicaid is going to happen anytime soon in light of President Obama's electoral triumph. Furthermore, the Budget Control Act of 2011, enacted August 2, 2011 to end the debt ceiling crisis, excludes Medicaid from automatic budget sequestration—that is, \$1.2 trillion in across the board spending cuts from 2013 to 2012—if Congress and the President do not agree on deficit reduction equal to this amount. The Act, however, does not prevent Congress and the President from including Medicaid in a deal should negotiations to either prevent or ameliorate the effects of sequestration prove successful. At 8%, Medicaid is the third largest domestic program in the federal budget, behind Medicare (8%) and Social Security (20%) (Kaiser Family Foundation May 2012). Moreover, both Democrats and Republicans agree that, as a major contributor to the long term federal budget deficit, growth in federal health care spending needs to be restrained, though Republicans feel more strongly in this regard (Kaiser Family Foundation May 2011). Where they disagree is how best to achieve this objective with, according to Rosenbaum (2012), "Democrats emphasize transformation of the health care system through payment reform and organizational restructuring and Republicans [favor] tougher limits on federal spending that might galvanize deep downstream changes on the part of health care providers and consumers." It likely, therefore, that block granting Medicaid reform will continue to be proposed by Republican officials, both in future budget proposals and presidential party platforms.

#### Limitations

We note several potential study limitations. First, we studied Medicaid reform in just one state. Consequently, our findings may not apply to other states which face substantially different circumstances. In general, however, we believe our findings are transferable. The general contours of other states' policy communities within which long-term care policy is developed and implemented is similar to that which exists in RI (Miller and Banaszak-Holl 2005; Miller, et al. 2012). Second, there may have been bias inherent in the particular interview subjects selected. Because there was no sampling frame, and we relied on a combination of purposive and snowball sampling, potentially knowledgeable individuals may have been excluded. While we are confident that we spoke with most, if not all of the relevant stakeholders, our impressions may have been dependent, in part, on the specific individuals interviewed. Finally, the study was designed to acquire detailed information on the particular topic addressed, the design and implementation of Medicaid reform through RI's Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver. Although providing a rich source of data, doing so sacrificed breadth for depth. Future research could build on the results reported by exploring additional retrenchment strategies.

#### Conclusion

Medicaid has remained remarkably durable over time, overcoming concerted efforts on the part of Republican presidents and Congressional majorities to block grant the program (Thompson 2012). Although it now serves as the backbone of the nation's health reform efforts, continued vigilance will be necessary to promote expansion to the low income uninsured in recalcitrant states. It will also be necessary to ensure that sufficient resources are deployed to undertake the requisite education and outreach required to identify and to recruit potentially eligible participants. Should the current level of partisan disharmony continue over the long term program advocates will need to be especially vigilant should the Republican Party's electoral success at the state level be matched federally. Rhode Island's Global Waiver, which conservative commentators and politicians have pointed to in support of radical reform, is not a true block grant, nor nearly as successful as they would claim. It is also substantially more generous than contemporary block grant proposals, both in the level of federal funding allocated and in the ability of the state to terminate participation virtually at any time. If the Medicaid program is to meet the needs of vulnerable Americans—low income children and families, the mentally ill, developmentally disabled, physically disabled, a growing population of elders in need of long term services and supports, its basic entitlement—both for states and beneficiaries—needs to remain intact. Program performance must continue to improve as well, perhaps informed by lessons drawn from the Global Waiver and other state reform efforts, both for state health reform generally and for strategies for reducing federal and state government commitment to the program.

#### References

- The Advisory Board Company. 2013, January 8. *Where Each State Stands on ACA's Medicaid Expansion: A Roundup of What Each State's Leadership Has Said about Their Medicaid Plans*. [accessed January 8, 2013]. Available at: <u>http://www.advisory.com/Daily-Briefing/2012/11/09/MedicaidMap#lightbox/1/</u>.
- Alexander, G. 2011, January 28. *Rhode Island Medicaid Reform Global Consumer Compact Waiver: A National Model for Medicaid Reform.* [accessed July 30, 2012]. Available at: http://www.galen.org/assets/RIMedicaidReform.pdf.
- Alker, J.C. 2008, August 5. *Rhode Island's Global Compact Waiver*. Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Health Policy Institute. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://ccf.georgetown.edu/index/cms-filesystem-</u> action?file=presentations/ri%20testimony.pdf.
- Angeles, J. 2012, July 25. *How Health Reform's Medicaid Expansion Will Impact State Budgets*.
   Washington, D.C.: Center for Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed November 19, 2012].
   Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/7-12-12health.pdf</u>.
- Anonymous. 2003, February 4. "Reaction Mixed to Bush's Medicaid Reform Proposal." *Kaiser Daily Health Policy Report*. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: http://www.kaiserhealthnews.org/Daily-Reports/2003/February/04/dr00015855.aspx?p=1
- Anonymous. 2009, February 18. "Carcieri urges lawmakers to approve Medicaid overhaul." *The Associated Press.* [accessed November 21, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www2.turnto10.com/news/2009/jan/09/carcieri\_urges\_lawmakers\_to\_approve\_medicai</u> d\_overh-ar-49376/.
- Anonymous. 2011, March 28. "Rhode Island's Medicaid Lessons: A case study in how waivers for state innovations can work." *The Wall Street Journal*. [accessed July 30, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704893604576198710204114624.html</u>.
- Artiga, S., and O'Malley, M. 2005, May. Increasing Premiums and Cost Sharing in Medicaid and SCHIP: Recent State Experiences. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/loader.cfm?url=/commonspot/security/getfile.cfm&PageID=53</u> 261
- Baicker, K., and Finkelstein, A. The Effects of Medicaid Coverage—Learning from the Oregon Experiment. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 365(8):683-685.
- Beckwith, J. 2008, September 15. *How to Take Action on the Global Medicaid Waiver*. Providence, Rhode Island: Rhode Island Kids Count. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at:

http://www.rikidscount.org/matriarch/documents/What%20you%20can%20do\_Global%20W aiver.pdf.

- Bryant, E.B. 2008, August 5. *Testimony RE: Global Medicaid Waiver*. Providence, Rhode Island: Rhode Island Kids Count. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.rikidscount.org/matriarch/documents/Global%20Waiver%20Hearing%208-5-08%20Testimony\_EBB%281%29.pdf</u>.
- Carcieri, D.L. 2009, January 5. *Global Waiver Q & A*. [accessed January, 5, 2009]. Providence, Rhode Island: State of Rhode Island Department of Elderly Affairs. Available at: <u>http://www.dea.ri.gov/Global%20Medicaid%20Waiver/index.php</u>.

- Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). 2011. *National Health Expenditure Projections: 2010-2020.* Baltimore, Maryland: CMS. Available at: <u>www.cms.gov/NationalHealthExpendData/downloads/proj2010.pdf</u> (accessed August 3, 2011).
- Chatterjee, P., Joynt, K.E., Orav, E.J., and Jha, A.K. 2012. Patient Experiences in Safety-Net Hospitals: Implications for Improving Care and Value-Based Purchasing. *Archives of Internal Medicine* 172(16):1204-1210.
- Coffey, G. 2009, January. *Rhode Island LTC Plan Still Comes Up Short*. Washington, D.C.: National Senior Citizens Law Center. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.familiesusa.org/conference/health-action-2009/conference-materials/saturday-handouts/rhode-island-ltc-plan-coffey.pdf</u>.
- Congressional Budget Office. 2011, April 5. *Long-Term Analysis of a Budget Proposal by Chairman Ryan*. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Budget Office. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at:

http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/ftpdocs/121xx/doc12128/04-05ryan\_letter.pdf.

- Congressional Budget Office. 2012, March. *The Long-Term Budgetary Impact of Paths for Federal Revenues and Spending Specified by Chairman Ryan*. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Budget Office. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/03-20-Ryan\_Specified\_Paths\_2.pdf</u>.
- Congressional Budget Office. 2012, July. *Estimates for the Insurance Coverage Provisions of the Affordable Care Act Updated for the Recent Supreme Court Decision*. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Budget Office. [accessed November 14, 2012]. Available at: <a href="http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/43472-07-24-2012-CoverageEstimates.pdf">http://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/43472-07-24-2012-CoverageEstimates.pdf</a>.
- Cross-Call, J., and Solomon, J. 2011, March 22. *Rhode Island's Global Waiver Not a Model for How States Would Fare under a Medicaid Block Grant*. Washington, D.C.: *Center* on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed May 5, 2011]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/cms/index.cfm?fa=view&id=3428</u>.
- Cross-Call, J. 2012, March 16. Claimed State Savings from Rhode Island's Medicaid Cap Heavily Overblown, Report Shows. Washington, D.C.: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed October 26, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/3-16-12health.pdf</u>.
- Cunningham, P.J., and Nichols, L.M. 2005. The Effects of Medicaid Reimbursement on the Access to Care of Medicaid Enrollees: A Community Perspective. *Medical Care Research & Review* 62(6):676-96.
- Cunningham, P.J., and O'Malley, A.S. 2009. Do Reimbursement Delays Discourage Medicaid Participation by Physicians? *Health Affairs* 28(1):w17-28.
- Davidson, S.M. 1997. Politics Matters! Health Care Policy and the Federal System. *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 22(3):879-896.
- Davis, C. 2012, July. Q & A: Disproportionate Share Hospital Payments and the Medicaid Expansion. Washington, D.C.: National Health Law Program. [accessed December 27, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.apha.org/NR/rdonlyres/328D24F3-9C75-4CC5-9494-7F1532EE828A/0/NHELP\_DSH\_QA\_final.pdf</u>.

- Davis, K., and Stemkis, K, Doty, M.M., and Zezza, M.A. 2012. Medicare Beneficiaries Less Likely to Experience Cost- and Access-Related Problems Than Adults with Private Coverage. *Health Affairs* 31(8):1866-1875.
- Davis, M. 2008, December 1. "Medicaid Waiver May Fall Short." *Providence Business News*. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://povertyinstitute.org/matriarch/documents/12.2.08%20Providence%20Business%20Ne</u> ws%20Medicaid%20Waiver%20May%20Fall%20Short.pdf
- Decker, S.L. 2012. In 2011 Nearly One-Third Of Physicians Said They Would Not Accept New Medicaid Patients, But Rising Fees May Help. *Health Affairs* 31(8):1673-1679.
- Department of Human Services. 2010, January-2012, February. *Rhode Island Global Consumer Choice Compact 1115 Waiver Demonstration 11W-00242/1: Section 1115 Quarterly Progress Reports, July 1, 2009-September 30, 2009 to October 1, 2011-December 31, 2011.* [accessed May 5, 2011]. Available at: <u>http://www.eohhs.ri.gov/reports/index.php</u>.
- Dingell, J.D., Pallone Jr., F., Kennedy, P.J., Langevin, J.R. 2008, August 21. *Letter to HHS Secretary Regarding Rhode Island Medicaid Waiver Request.* [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.highbeam.com/doc/1P3-1537558711.html</u>.
- Dorn, S. 2008, January. Uninsured and Dying Because of It: Updating the Institute of Medicine Analysis on the Impact of Uninsurance on Mortality. Washington, D.C.: The Urban Institute. [accessed December 30, 2012]. Available at:

http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/411588\_uninsured\_dying.pdf.

- Executive Office of Health and Human Services. 2007, October. *The Future of Medicaid*. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.eohhs.ri.gov/reports/documents/</u><u>RIFutureofMedicaidFinal%20Report-10-07.pdf</u>.
- Executive Office of Health and Human Services. 2008, August 7. *The Rhode Island Global Consumer Choice Compact Waiver*. [accessed May 28, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.ohhs.ri.gov/global/documents/pdf/TheRIGlobalConsumerCompactGlobalWaiver</u> <u>Final082808.pdf</u>.
- Executive Office of Health and Human Services. 2011, June. *Rhode Island Annual Medicaid Expenditure Report—State Fiscal Year 2010.* [accessed October 15, 2012]. Available at: www.eohhs.ri.gov/documents/documents11/RL Medicaid Expend SFY2010 FINAL.pdf
- Feng, Z., Grabowski, D.C., Intrator, O., Zinn, J. and Mor, V. 2008. Medicaid Payment Rates, Case-Mix Reimbursement, and nursing Home Staffing—1996-2004. *Medical Care* 46(1):33-40.
- Feng, Z., Lee, Y.S., Kuo, S., Intrator, O., Foster, A. and Mor, V. 2010. Do Medicaid Wage Pass-Through Payments Increase Nursing Home Staffing? *Health Services Research* 45(3):728-747.
- Fennell, M.L., Feng, Z., Clark, M.A., and Mor, V. 2010. Elderly Hispanics More Likely to Reside in Poor-Quality Nursing Homes. *Health Affairs* 29(1):65-73.
- Freyer, F.J. 2011, April 11. "Is the Rhode Island's famous 'global waiver for Medicaid working?" *The Providence Journal*.
- Glaser, B.G., and Strauss, A.L. 1967. *The Discovery of Grounded Theory*. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Gold, R.B. 2004, August. "Different Paths, Same Goal: End Medicaid as We Know It." *The Guttmacher Report on Public Policy*. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/tgr/07/3/gr070304.html</u>.

- Goodnough, A. 2009, January 22. "Rhode Island to Test Medicaid Spending Gap." *The New York Times*. [accessed November 21, 2010]. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/22/us/22deal.html?pagewanted=all.
- Guyer, J. 2003, May. *Bush Administration Medicaid/SCHIP Proposal*. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <a href="http://www.kff.org/medicaid/loader.cfm?url=/commonspot/security/getfile.cfm&PageID=14">http://www.kff.org/medicaid/loader.cfm?url=/commonspot/security/getfile.cfm&PageID=14</a> 347.
- Hall, M. 2011, January 20. "Former DHS director published unauthorized report on global waiver." *The Pulse*. [accessed July 30, 2012]. Available at: http://wrnihealthcareblog.wordpress.com/2011/01/20/what-happened-to-gary-alexander/.
- Hall, M.A., Hamacher, L., and Johnson, J.M. 2012. The Costs and Adequacy of Safety Net Access for the Uninsured in Genesee County, Michigan. *Journal of Health Care for the Poor and Underserved*. 23(1):327-338.
- Hall, M.A., Hwang, W., and Jones, A.S. 2011. Model Safety-Net Programs Could Care for the Uninsured At One Half the Cost of Medicaid or Private Insurance. *Health Affairs* 30(9):1698-1707.
- Harrington, C., Swan, J.H., and Carrillo, H. 2007. Nurse Staffing Levels and Medicaid Reimbursement Rates in Nursing Facilities. *Health Services Research* 42(3, Part I):1105-1129.
- Holahan, J., Buettgens, M., Carroll, C., and Dorn, S. 2012, November. *The Cost and Coverage Implications of the ACA Medicaid Expansion: National and State-by-State Analysis.*Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed January 9, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/412707-The-Cost-and-Coverage-Implications-of-the-ACA-Medicaid-Expansion.pdf</u>.
- Holahan, J., Buettgens, M., Carroll, C., and Chen, V. 2012, October. National and State-by-State Impact of the 2012 House Republican Budget Plan for Medicaid. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Foundation. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/8185-02.pdf</u>.
- Holahan, J. and Liska, D. 1995, December. *The Impact of the "Medigrant" Plan on Federal Payments to States.* Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed November 8, 2012]. Available at: <a href="http://www.kff.org/medicaid/loader.cfm?url=/commonspot/security/getfile.cfm&PageID=14">http://www.kff.org/medicaid/loader.cfm?url=/commonspot/security/getfile.cfm&PageID=14</a> 763.
- Holahan, J., and McMorrow, S. 2012. Medicare and Medicaid Spending Trends and the Deficit Debate. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 367(5):393-395.
- Holahan J, and Weil A. 2003, May 27. "Block Grants Are the Wrong Prescription for Medicaid." *Health Policy Online*. Urban Institute. Washington, D.C.: The Urban Institute. [October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.urban.org/UploadedPDF/900624\_HPOnline\_6.pdf</u>.
- House Republican Study Committee. 2012. *The State Health Flexibility Act*. [accessed November 8, 2012]. Available at: http://rsc.jordan.house.gov/solutions/statehealth.htm.
- Institute of Medicine. 2002, May 21. *Care without Coverage: Too Little, Too Late.* Washington, D.C.: National Academy Press.
- Intrator, O., and Mor, V. 2004. Effects of State Medicaid Reimbursement Rates on Hospitalizations from Nursing Homes. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 52(3):393-8.

- Jick, T.D. 1979. Mixing qualitative and quantitative methods: Triangulation in action. *Administrative Sciences Quarterly*, 24(4), 602-611.
- Johnson, N., Oliff, P. and Williams, E. 2011, February 9. *An Update on State Budget Cuts*. Washington, D.C.: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed November 14, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/3-13-08sfp.pdf</u>.
- Jones, A.L., L.L. Dwyer, A.R. Bercovitz, and G.W. Strahan. 2009. *The National Nursing Home Survey: 2004 Overview*. National Center for Health Statistics. Vital Health Statistics 13(167). [accessed December 27, 2012]. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/series/sr\_13/sr13\_167.pdf.
- Jost, T.S., and Rosenbaum, S. 2012. The Supreme Court and the Future of Medicaid. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 367(11):983-985.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 1996, July 30. Surveys of Americans on Health Policy: Questionnaire and National Toplines, July 30, 1996. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed January 9, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/kaiserpolls/1166hlthpol1.cfm</u>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 2010, June. *Medicaid: A Primer*. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 30, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/7334-04.pdf</u>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation, 2011, February. *Medicaid Enrollment: June 2010 Data Snapshot*.
  Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 31, 2012].
  Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/8050-03.pdf</u>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation, 2011, May. *Public Opinion on Health Care Issues*. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 31, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/kaiserpolls/upload/8190-F.pdf</u>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 2012, May. 5 Key Questions about Medicaid and Its Role in State/Federal Budgets & Health Reform. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 30, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/8139-02.pdf</u>
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 2012, August. An Historical Review of How States Have Responded to the Availability of Federal Funds for Health Coverage. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 30, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/8349.pdf</u>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 2012, September. *The Uninsured and the Difference Health Insurance Makes*. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 30, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/uninsured/upload/1420-14.pdf</u>.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. 2012, October. *The Uninsured: A Primer, Key Facts about Americans without Health Insurance*. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 30, 2012]. Available at: http://www.kff.org/uninsured/upload/7451-08.pdf.
- Kang, Y., Meng, H., and Miller, N.A. 2011. Rurality and Nursing Home Quality: Evidence from the 2004 National Nursing Home Survey. *The Gerontologist* 51(6):761-73.
- Katz, L. 2008, November 4. *Rhode Island Global Consumer Choice Compact Medicaid Waiver Proposal.* Providence, RI: The Poverty Institute.
- Ku, L., and Ferguson, C. 2011, June. *Medicaid Works: A Review of How Public Insurance Protects the Health and Finances of Children and Other Vulnerable Populations.*

Washington, D.C.: George Washington University. [accessed December 31, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.aucd.org/docs/policy/medicaid/MedicaidWorks.pdf</u>.

- Lambrew, J.M. 2005. Making Medicaid a block grant program: an analysis of the implications of past proposals. *Milbank Quarterly* 83(1):41-63.
- Lawless, J., and Ferrier, A. 2011, June 15. "Hatch Outlines Need for Comprehensive Medicaid Reform." United States Senate Committee on Finance. [accessed October 26, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.finance.senate.gov/newsroom/ranking/release/?id=310b3b93-25d7-47c7-871a-9832d6a03000</u>
- Leichter, H.M. 2008. Chapter 8: State Governments: E Pluribus Multa. In *Health Politics and Policy*. Morone, Litman, and Robins (eds). pp. 187-192. *Health Politics and Policy, Fourth Edition*. Clifton Park, NY: Delmar Cengage Learning.
- Levy, M. 2011. February 1. RI Officials dispute Corbett nominee's claims. *Bloomberg Business Week*. [accessed July 30, 2012]. Available at: http://www.businessweek.com/ap/financialnews/D9L4NJ2G0.htm.
- The Lewin Group. 2011, December 6. An Independent Evaluation of Rhode Island's Global Waiver. [accessed July 30, 2012]. Available at: http://www.ohhs.ri.gov/documents/documents11/Lewin report 12 6 11.pdf.
- Lillis, M. 2008, September 10. "State Shortfall Met With Medicaid Cuts Democrats Blast Rhode Island Plan." *The Washington Independent*. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://washingtonindependent.com/5499/state-shortfall-met-with-medicaid-cuts.</u>
- Marshall, L., Harbin, V., Hooker, J., Oswald, J., and Cummings, L. 2011. Safety Net Hospital Performance on National Quality of Care Process Measures. *Journal of Healthcare Quality* 34(2):21-31.
- McHugh, M., Kang, R., and Hasnain-Wynia, R. 2009. Understanding the Safety Net: Inpatient Quality of Care Varies Based on How One Defines Safety-Net Hospitals. *Medical Care Research & Review* 66(5):590-605.
- Miles, M.B., and Huberman, A.B. 1994. *Qualitative Data Analysis: An Extended Sourcebook*, 2<sup>nd</sup> Edition. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Miller, E.A. 2002. State Discretion and Medicaid Program Variation in Long-Term Care: When Is Enough, Enough? *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* 14(3-4):15-35.
- Miller, E.A. 2004. Advancing Comparative State Policy Research: Toward Conceptual Integration and Methodological Expansion. *State & Local Government Review* 36(4):25-58.
- Miller, E.A. 2005. State Health Policy Making Theory, Determinants and Methods: A Synthesis. *Social Science and Medicine* 61(12):2639-2657.

Millman, J. 2012, October 24. *Debate brings attention to states' Medicaid plans. Politico.* [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available: http://www.politico.com/news/stories/1012/82782.html.

- Mitchell, A. 2012, December 18. Medicaid Disproportionate Share Hospital Payments. Washington, D.C.: Congressional Research Service. [accessed December 27, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R42865.pdf</u>.
- Moon, M. 2012. Medicare and the Affordable Care Act. *Journal of Aging & Social Policy* 24(2):233-247.
- Mor, V., Gruneir, A., Feng, Z., Grabowski, D.C., Intrator, O., and Zinn, J. 2011. The Effects of State Policies on Nursing Home Resident Outcomes. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 59(1):3-9.

- Mor, V., Zinn, J., Angelelli, J., Teno, J.M., and Miller, S.C. 2004. Driven to Tiers: Socioeconomic and Racial Disparities in the Quality of Nursing Home Care. *Milbank Quarterly* 82(2):227-56.
- Muscumeci, M. 2012, July. A Guide to the Supreme Court's Affordable Care Act Decision. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed November 18, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/healthreform/upload/8332.pdf</u>.
- National Association of Social Workers. 2009, January 12. *Global Medicaid Waiver Application-Rhode Island: Opposition and Comments*. Washington, D.C.: The National Association of Social Workers. [accessed November 21, 2010]. Available at: <a href="http://www.rinasw.info/globalhouse.pdf">http://www.rinasw.info/globalhouse.pdf</a>.
- National Association of State Budget Officers. 2010. *State Expenditure Report 2009*. Washington DC: National Association of State Budget Officers. Available at: nasbo.org/LinkClick.aspx?fileticket=w7RqO74llEw%3d&tabid=38 (access August 3, 2011).
- Needham, C. 2009, January 13. "All in the Details. 2<sup>nd</sup> Day of House Committee Hearings (Finance), 1/12/09; Combined Over 2 Days There Were 11 Hours of Hearings. *The Providence Journal.*
- Needham, C., and Gregg, K. 2008, December 23. "Medicaid Pact Heads to Assembly." *The Providence Journal.* [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.projo.com/news/content/MEDICAID\_WAIVER\_12-23-</u> 08\_OKCNS0J\_v20.3fe5927.html.
- Needham, C., and Gregg, K. 2009, January 10. "In RI, Sides Line Up Over Governor's Bid to Cap Medicaid Spending." *The Providence Journal.* [accessed November 21, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.projo.com/news/content/GLOBAL\_WAIVER\_01-10-09\_OCCTODI\_v26.3c7ff95.html</u>.
- Oberlander, J. 2012. The Future of Obamacare. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 367(23):2165-2167.
- Office of the Governor. 2008, December 19. *Rhode Island and Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services Reach Agreement on Global Medicaid Waiver*. Providence, Rhode Island: Office of the Governor, State of Rhode Island and Providence Plantations. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.lucasgroupinc.com/?cid=73</u>.
- Park, E. 2011, January 6. Medicaid Block Grant or Funding Caps Would Shift Costs to States, Beneficiaries, and Providers. Washington, D.C.: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed November 7, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/1-6-11health2.pdf</u>.
- Park, E., and Broaddus, M. 2012, April 20. What If Chairman Ryan's Medicaid Block Grant Had Taken Effect in 2011? [accessed November 8, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/4-20-12health.pdf</u>.
- Patton, M.Q. 2002. *Qualitative Research & Evaluation Methods*. Thousand Oaks: Sage.
- Peoples, S. 2008, July 21. "Budget Savings plan not detailed." *The Providence Journal*. [accessed July 22, 2008]. Available at: <u>http://www.projo.com/news/content/GLOBAL\_WAIVER\_07-21-</u>08 8BASG2O\_v17.3958e93.html

Peoples, S. 2008, July 30. "Carcieri Seeks Waiver to Cap Medicaid at \$12 billion." *The Providence Journal*. [accessed July 30, 2008]. Available at: <u>http://pqasb.pqarchiver.com/projo/access/1521818231.html?FMT=ABS&FMTS=ABS:FT&d</u> <u>ate=Jul+30%2C+2008&author=Steve+Peoples&pub=The+Providence+Journal&edition=&st</u> <u>artpage=A.1&desc=Carcieri+seeks+waiver+to+cap+Medicaid+at+%2412+billion</u>.

- Peoples, S. 2008, December 20. "State Gets Federal OK for Medicaid Waiver." *The Providence Journal*. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.projo.com/generalassembly/GLOBAL\_WAIVER\_12-20-08\_ACCN31J\_v14.3751ec1.html</u>.
- Peoples, S. 2009, February 4. "R.I. House Approves Medicaid Oversight." *The Providence Journal*. [accessed November 21, 2010]. Available at: <a href="http://www.projo.com/health/content/MEDICAID\_WAIVER\_VOTE\_02-04-09\_18D6R5M\_v13.3e3ae04.html">http://www.projo.com/health/content/MEDICAID\_WAIVER\_VOTE\_02-04-09\_18D6R5M\_v13.3e3ae04.html</a>.
- Pothas, A-M, and de Wet, A.G. 2000. Two imperatives for qualitative research. *Systematic Practice and Action Research*, *13*(2), 139-164.
- The Poverty Institute. 2008, August 15. *Key Provisions of "The RI Consumer Choice Compact Waiver*." Providence, Rhode Island: The Rhode Island College School of Social Work: The Poverty Institute. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <a href="http://povertyinstitute.org/matriarch/documents/Summary\_of\_Waiver\_Submission\_8.08\_on\_letterhead.pdf">http://povertyinstitute.org/matriarch/documents/Summary\_of\_Waiver\_Submission\_8.08\_on\_letterhead.pdf</a>.
- Prah, P.M. 2010, May 11. "Rhode Island's Medicaid Gamble." *Stateline*. [accessed: December 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.stateline.org/live/details/story?contentId=483799</u>.
- Pugh, T. 2011, June 12. "Rhode Island's Medicaid funding experiment draws raves, suspicion." Saint Paul Pioneer Press. Available at:
- http://www.mcclatchydc.com/2011/05/23/114587/rhode-islands-medicaid-experiment.html. Reed, J., Whitehouse, S., Langevin, J., and Kennedy, P. 2009, January 13. *Letter to Donald Carcieri*. [accessed November 21, 2010]. Available at:

http://povertyinstitute.org/matriarch/documents/delegationwaiver 11309.pdf.

- Reichard, J. 2008, September 15. *Rhode Island Medicaid Plan Arouses Liberal Ire*. New York: The Commonwealth Fund. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.commonwealthfund.org/Content/Newsletters/Washington-Health-Policy-in-Review/2008/Sep/Washington-Health-Policy-Week-in-Review---September-15--</u>2008/Rhode-Island-Medicaid-Plan-Arouses-Liberal-Ire.aspx.
- Republican Governors Public Policy Committee. 2011, April 5. *RGA Leadership Supports House GOP Budget; Calls for Medicaid Block Grants.* Washington, D.C.: Republican Governors Association. [accessed January 14, 2013]. Available at: <u>http://www.rga.org/homepage/rga-leadership-supports-house-gop-budget-calls-for-medicaid-block-grants/</u>.
- Rivlin, A., and Ryan, P. 2010, November 17. *A Long Term Plan for Medicare and Medicaid*. [accessed November 7, 2012]. Available at: http://paulryan.house.gov/uploadedfiles/rivlinryan.pdf.
- Roberts, J. 2011, May 15. "Rhode Island's Medicaid Experiment Becomes a Talking Point for Budget Cutters." *The New York Times*. [accessed: May 16, 2011]. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2011/05/16/us/politics/16medicaid.html?nl=us&pagewanted=all
- Romney, M. 2012. *Spending: Smaller, Simpler, Smarter Government*. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: http://www.mittromney.com/issues/spending.
- Senate Finance Committee Hearing. 2011, July 14. *Perspectives on Medicaid from Select Governors*. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Rosenbaum, S. 2012. Threading the Needle—Medicaid and the 113<sup>th</sup> Congress. *The New England Journal of Medicine*. December 5, 2012DOI: 10.1056/NEJMp1213901

- Rosenbaum, S., and Westmoreland, T.M. 2012. The Supreme Court's Surprising Decision on the Medicaid Expansion: How Will the Federal Government and States Proceed? *Health Affairs* 31(8):1663-1672.
- Ryan, Paul. 2011. The Path to Prosperity: Restoring America's Promise, Fiscal Year 2012 Budget Resolution. Washington, D.C.: House Budget Committee. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/pathtoprosperityfy2012.pdf</u>
- Ryan, Paul. 2012. The Path to Prosperity: A Blueprint for American Renewal, Fiscal Year 2013 Budget Resolution. Washington, D.C.: House Budget Committee. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/pathtoprosperity2013.pdf</u>.
- Sabik, L.M., and Bradley, C.J. 2012. Differences in Mortality for Surgical Cancer Patients by Insurance and Hospital Safety Net Status. *Medical Care Research and Review*. [Epub ahead of print].
- Smith, D.B., Feng, Z., Fennell, M.L., Zinn, J.S., and Mor, V. 2007. Separate and Unequal: Racial Segregation and Disparities in Quality Across U.S. Nursing Homes. *Health Affairs* 26(5):1448-58.
- Smith, V.K., Gifford, K., Ellis, E., Rudowitz, R., and Snyder, L. 2012, October. Medicaid Today; Preparing for Tomorrow A Look at State Medicaid Program Spending, Enrollment and Policy Trends: Results from a 50-State Medicaid Budget Survey for State Fiscal Years 2012 and 2013. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed November 14, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/8380.pdf</u>.
- Solomon, J. 2008, September 4. Rhode Island's Medicaid Proposal Would Put Beneficiaries at Risk and Could Undermine the Federal-State Partnerships. Washington, DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed November 6, 2010]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/9-4-08health.pdf</u>.
- Solomon, J. 2009, January. *Rhode Island's Medicaid Waiver: A Bad Deal for the State*. [accessed November 8, 2010]. Washington, D.C.: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. Available at:

http://povertyinstitute.org/matriarch/documents/CBPP%20Georgetown%20paper.pdf.

- Snyder, L., Rudowitz, R., Garfield, R., and Gordon, T. 2012, November. Why Does Medicaid Spending Vary Across States: A Chart Book of Factors Driving State Spending. Washington, D.C.: Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed December 31, 2012]. Available at: http://www.kff.org/medicaid/upload/8378.pdf.
- Sommers, B.D., Baicker, K., Epstein, A.M. 2012. Mortality and Access to Care among Adults after State Medicaid Expansions. *The New England Journal of Medicine* 367(11):1025-1034.
- Statehealthfacts.org. 2012, November 16. State Decisions For Creating Health Insurance Exchanges in 2014, as of November 16, 2012. Washington, D.C.: The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation. [accessed November 16, 2012]. Available at: http://statehealthfacts.kff.org/comparemaptable.jsp?ind=962&cat=17.
- Stein, S. 2011, June 4. "17 Democratic Governors Launch Preemptive Strike Against Paul Ryan's Medicaid Proposal." *The Huffington Post*. [accessed February 8, 2013]. Available at: <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/04/04/paul-ryan-medicaid-letter-democratic-governors\_n\_844697.html</u>.
- Thompson, F.J. 2012. *Medicaid Politics: Federalism, Policy Durability, and Health Reform.* Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press.

- Thompson, F.J., and Burke, C. 2007. Executive Federalism and Medicaid Demonstration Waivers: Implications for Policy and Democratic Process. *Journal of Health Politics Policy* & Law 32(6):971-1004.
- Volsky, I. 2011, March 30. "Why Rhode Island's Medicaid Waiver Does Not Prove That Block Grants Work." *ThinkProgress*. [accessed July 30, 2012]. Available at: http://thinkprogress.org/health/2011/03/30/172007/rhode-island-medicaid/?mobile=nc.
- Weens, K. 2009, January 16. *Rhode Island Global Consumer Choice Compact Section 1115: Waiver and Expenditure Authority, Waiver List, and Special Terms and Conditions.* Washington, D.C. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.eohhs.ri.gov/medicaid/pdf/GlobalWaiverFinal1-09.pdf</u>.
- Williams, E., Leachman, M., and Johnson, N. 2011, July 28. State Budget Cuts in the New Fiscal Year Are Unnecessarily Harmful. Washington, D.C.: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed November 14, 2012]. Available at: <u>http://www.cbpp.org/files/7-26-11sfp.pdf</u>.
- Wu, L., and Wachino, V. 2005, July 7. The Effect of Increased Cost-Sharing in Medicaid: A Summary of Research Findings. Washington, D.C.: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. [accessed October 28, 2012]. Available at: http://www.cbpp.org/files/5-31-05health2.pdf.
- Zuckerman, S., McFeeters, J., Cunningham, P., and Nichols, L. 2004. Changes in Medicaid Physicians Fees, 1998-2003: Implications for Physician Participation. *Health Affairs* Suppl:w374-84

## **Phase 1: Waiver Development**

#### 1.a. The Global Waiver Was Politically and Ideologically Motivated

"One of the things we really wanted...was...to test the financial model. You pick up a newspaper in this country once a week and you find out some state is talking about [how] it can't sustain Medicaid. We actually wanted to say, 'Well, try us. Rhode Island is a small state; we've got some good budget projections. Give us a bag of money; give us the rules you want us to run by, and let us see what we can do."" (State Official)

"This governor being the Republican that he is wanted to do something that was more along the lines of good Republican politics." (Provider Representative)

"There were conversations with CMS in the waning days of the Bush administration...There appeared to be a fair amount of interest...both on the part of the Bush administration, as well as the local administration in attaining a waiver that had a cap on expenditures. That turned out...to be a driving force in getting that approved." (Provider Representative)

#### 1.b. Block Grant Structure of Proposed Waiver Heightened Stakeholder Concern

"There was lots of concerns that the state was getting some blanket waiver of federal laws without them really having to be specific about what they would do. They were given flexibility to carve out different populations and offer them different benefit packages but we didn't know who those populations were, or what the benefit packages were, that kind of thing." (Consumer Advocate)

"The idea was the state was saying to the feds, 'you give us X amount of federal dollars over the course of five years, and which we could access at any time we want,' and we will agree to a maintenance of effort amount, where we'll put in a state amount [equal to] I think 23 percent of the budget...That really locked Rhode Island into a capped amount of money, which potentially they could have used more up front, leaving us with nothing towards the end of the five years." (Consumer Advocate)

### **Phase 2: Federal Approval**

## 2.a. Changes to the State's Waiver Application: A Capped Federal Match

"The rationale [for not allowing the block grant] was that it...would have taken [federal] legislation to roll back the law...And we [would] have fundamentally changed the nature of what's an entitlement program...CMS said, 'That's not our issue to decide.'" (State Official)

"We went into that block grant discussion saying, 'We save money, we want to keep this federal money. In other words, put it back in, and they're saying, 'What is this? You're going to save money and keep the federal share? No, that's our money." (State Official)

#### 2.b. Stakeholder Concerns about the Capped Federal Match

"The most important thing is the state still controls the spending. This is still a matched program. So in order...to get a federal dollar, the state has to spend a dollar first. So, really the Medicaid program is largely as it was before the Global Waiver was enacted. The question remains how much is the state willing to spend for Medicaid funded services [and] how can the state achieve savings...without harming beneficiaries or making unreasonable demands on providers." (Consumer Advocate)\*

"There is not enough information...There's not enough detail. They have not involved the community from the get-go. If they had, some of the questions we are asking, we might not have to." (Consumer Advocate)\*

"The state was putting itself at risk because you just don't know what circumstances are going to be over the course of the five years" (Consumer Advocate)

"[Worried] they were going to woefully underestimate what we needed to fund this system." (Provider Representative)

#### 2.c. Stakeholder Concerns about the Inclusion of an Escape Clause

"One of the things that was a concern for people was that if we got into this and accepted it and went forward and then a year into it, or 18 months in it, or two years into it, people were like, 'Man, this is not a great idea for us,' if we walk away, we go back to bringing the Medicaid program under a state plan, which is not what anybody here would want. You don't get to walk back to the RIte Care waiver." (Provider Representative)

## 2.d. Changes to the State's Waiver Application: Special Terms & Three-Tier Oversight

"The state can go forward and do, like, Category I changes pretty easily with CMS' approval...Category II needs a little bit more of a public engagement process and is a little bit harder to do...And then [Category] III changes kind of like would really be hard to do." (State Official)

"[The goal of the three-tier system was] to ensure that the level of review by CMS was commensurate with the scope of that change. Prior to the Global Waiver any change regardless of how involved the change required the same amount of time and process from CMS." (State Official)\*

"We didn't get as much as we wanted to, we got more than we thought we were going to end up getting, ultimately because they moved." (State Official)

"It's kind of an interesting twist of fate that the Governor's Office has pursued this waiver thinking that the federal government would give them all sorts of carte blanche to do things, where now I think the administration will be looking very closely at what the state is saying it wants to do." (Consumer Advocate)

#### 2.e. Changes to the State's Waiver Application: Cost Not Otherwise Matchable (CNOM)

"One of the things that the central office said to us is that of the state's that came in asking for CNOMs, we were the only ones who had come in with a very thought out, legitimate argument that could show that if we CNOM'd this program, and preserved it, and expanded it, it would ultimately, over time, reduce utilization in that case, or utilization of more higher cost services." (State Official)

#### **Phase 3: Program Implementation**

#### 3.a. Federal Stimulus and Health Reform Legislation Facilitated Implementation

"Well, the main thing that the ARRA funding has done is to protect the state from rolling back eligibility for parents, and implementing the premiums in the RIte Care program, because I'm 100 percent certain that if the ARRA hadn't been in effect the state this year would have [done so] since they've done it in less severe fiscal times" (Consumer Advocate)

"All I can say is thank goodness for the federal stimulus package because if we didn't have these federal requirements, what's called the MOE, the Maintenance of Effort requirements, I think RIte Care would be sliced and diced in a million ways to Sunday by now, and luckily health care reform also put in MOEs beyond what the stimulus MOEs are." (Consumer Advocate)

"In general, the enhanced FMAP delayed or prevented the need to make some really, really tough decisions. It allowed us to go forward and do some things with implementation, because there was an influx of money coming in where we may have [otherwise have] been in a position where we were reacting to the deficit. A lot of best made plans get tumbled when we get, 'come up with \$90 million,' you know?" (State Official)

"I don't think the waiver would have worked without the federal Medicaid enhancement and stimulus...because in order to do the rebalancing that needed to happen, that's like 18 months to two years worth of just internal work about redesigning programs, retraining-recruiting staff." (State Official)

#### 3.b. Cap on Federal Expenditures Has Not Been an Issue

"You have to remember under the cap our Medicaid expenditures are driven by state spending and we just knew the state didn't have the money...The way general revenue was moving, even if things had improved substantially, we knew we weren't going to hit the cap, and we knew we had a fiscal and an administrative cushion because of the incoming CNOM." (State Official)

"Rhode Island is well within its budget protection. We built in a caseload growth factor in the vicinity of 6.5%...We thought we'd be within 4 points on a real basis, but we wanted to put on some cushioning there, because of the unemployment...[So we] thought we had enough money and it's shown itself out now...The number [in the revised waiver application was \$12.9 billion] over a five year period—we're trending right now to spend \$10 billion...We didn't want to sign a deal if we thought we were going to lose money." (State Official)

"The cap is really not a cap...the cap is like star wars...I mean they couldn't spend \$12 billion if they tried in five years" (Provider Representative)

"In hindsight, some of the good news is it looks like the cap that the state was able to negotiate with CMS will be sufficiently high." (Provider Representative)

"The federal cap is so high that it's almost a red herring. It provided an opportunity for everybody to stand up and say there's a cap on the federal dollars, but the likelihood of getting there was slim and none. There are not enough state dollars to ever reach that cap." (Provider Representative)

## 3.c. CNOM Dollars Helped Ameliorate Impact of Fiscal Crisis and Federal Spending Cap

"The greatest thing that came out of it for the state was the CNOM areas where they were able to grab Medicaid dollars that they hadn't been able to get before." (Provider Representative)

"A good part of the waiver in these economic times is that those state funded programs might have been cut were it not for the ability to get the federal matching dollars...[A program] that had been proposed to be cut, for example, last year [because it was state funded], now it wasn't on the chopping block....because...now its federal and state funded." (Consumer Advocate)

"The Global Waiver allowed us...[to fund] the [co-pay] program at a slightly higher level [and accrue] savings [in] general revenue funds, because we had the federal match, so we were extremely happy that it was accepted and approved by CMS...to qualify as a CNOM." (State Official)

<sup>\*</sup>Quote derives from legislative hearing